
 

1 
 

OWSLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL 
 MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 

8th July 2019 
COMMENCING AT 7:30 PM IN OWSLEBURY PARISH HALL 

 
PRESENT. 
Parish Councillor John Chapman (Chair). 
Parish Councillors: Paul Bowes, Mark Egerton, Roger Page, Paul Phillips 

   
IN ATTENDANCE. 
Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) Juanita Madgwick 
District Councillor Laurence Ruffell (Left after item 100/19) 

 
1 member of the public was present and left at the end of the meeting.  
 

94/19 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE. 
 Charlotte Thompson 
 Will Martin 
 Hugh Lumby 
 Rob Humby 
 
95/19 DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS FOR AGENDA ITEMS. 

None 
 
96/19 APPROVAL OF MINUTES. 
 Councillors noted their acceptance of the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held 10

th
 

June 2019, and the Council Resolved, unanimously, they were a true record. 
 
97/19 PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS. 
  

a) Planning Applications 

There were no members of the public present that wished to discuss any planning 

applications 

b) Other Agenda Items 

A member of the public wished to bring to the Council attention that there were 2 trees 

down on Bridleway 9 (Water Lane) and that there are 4 trees that need looking at as they 

are overhanging the bridleway. 

 

The Council responded that they have been in communication with Hampshire 

Countryside team and that the Trees are to be removed in August.  Cllr Egerton noted 

that 64 Ash Trees were to be felled along Water Lane in the next 2 months due to Ash 

Die Back and 4 will be felled in Hensting Lane. It was noted that any re-planting could not 

happen for 2 years. 

 

The member of the public also wished to bring to the Councils attention that the first tree 

after Victoria Park (Green Hill) was dangerous. 

 

The Council responded that they would investigate this. 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Countryside to cut back the tree The Clerk 

 

98/19 COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORTS 

 
 DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT 
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District Councillor Ruffell commented on the district Councillor Report (Appendix 1), which 
had been circulated to councillors before the meeting. 
 
District Councillor Ruffell commented on the following: 
 
The South Downs National Park plan had been approved from 02/07/19. 
 
Winchesters Local Plan will be updated and will include the road from Allbrook to Fishers 
Pond. 
 
A Councillor asked Cllr Ruffell ‘what was the climate change emergency?’ Cllr Ruffell 
responded that ‘The Council are hallucinating and will wake up in a year!!’ 
 
The Parish Council discussed whether they should send a representative to the M3 Junction 
9 consultation.  The Council Resolved, unanimously not to send a representative. 

 
 
99/19 NEIGBOURHOOD WATCH 
 There was no neighbourhood watch report 
 
 
100/19 PLANNING 
  

a) Planning Applications: 
 

SDNP/19/02780/HOUS Elm Farm Baybridge Lane Owslebury SO21 1JN 

Proposal: Refurbishment of existing flint barn to become living accommodation, 

Demolition of existing attached garage and erection of new, single storey 

side extension to house utility, pantry and WC, New two storey extension 

to house new main entrance, master suite and sun room, Demolition of 

stables block. 

Parish Council Comment The Council have no objection to this planning application but would like 

to put forward the following comment: 

‘The Parish Council would expect the environmental plan for flora and 

fauna to be strictly adhered to. There should be strict rules to be applied 

for parking of any vehicles associated with the build not to interfere with 

Baybridge and Lower Baybridge Lane.’ 

 

Winchester 19/01007/FUL Little Ranch Portsmouth Road Fishers Pond Eastleigh Hampshire SO50 

7HF 

Proposal: The use of land for the stationing of caravans for residential purposes and 

the erection of utility/dayroom. 

Parish Council Comment The Parish Council object to this planning application on the same 

grounds as before which is as follows: 

It is unclear whether the static caravan currently on the site is for the use 
of Travellers or for permanent residential accommodation of people who 
may not in reality be Travellers, and this is a matter the Officer may wish 
to explore.  
 
The Council understands WCC has already satisfied the need for 
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Traveller accommodation as set out in the final draft of the WCC 
Travellers policy. Accordingly there is no need for an additional pitch on 
this site. The site is on the borders of the National Park and developments 
on such sites should be restricted to that which is absolutely necessary. 
Furthermore it is unclear as to what is being proposed. The application 
refers to the 'stationing of caravans'. However the documentation refers to 
one 'touring caravan'. The Council strongly opposes the application for 
any additional pitches, but in any event any further permitted growth at 
this site should be strictly restricted to one touring caravan for genuine 
Travellers.  
 
The Council's concerns are such that should the Planning Officer be 
minded to approve the application the matter should be referred to the 
Planning Committee.  

 

 

SDNP/19/02602/APNR Matterley Farm Alresford Road Ovington SO24 0HU 

Proposal: Construction of two farm tracks for Agricultural purposes - one on the 

western margins of farm adjoining Percy Hobbs Roundabout (Track A) 

and the other to the eastern edge of the farm close to the junction 

between A272 and Rodfield Lane (Track B) 

Parish Council Comment The Council will make no comment on this planning application as it is not 

within the parish boundary. 

 

SDNP/19/02571/HOUS 1 Morestead Hill Cottages Morestead Hill Morestead SO21 1NB 

Proposal: Single storey rear extension connecting to existing house, new drive and 

garage. 

 The Clerk updated the Parish Council on this application.  The Clerk had 

spoken to the Planning Officer and the officer was looking at the 

application as they were looking to see if the build was more than 30% of 

the existing building.  The officer was still waiting for the ecological survey 

to be done. 

 

SDNP/19/02311/HOUS Staggs Gate Staggs Lane Owslebury SO21 1LY 

Proposal: 19 square meter BBQ hut/ summer house in the back garden.  We would 

only like to put power to it no water.  

 The Clerk updated the Parish Council on this application.  The Clerk had 

spoken to the Planning Officer and the officer had been on a site visit and 

was happy with the application.  The applicant will be building a pond in 

the grounds to encourage wildlife.  The Clerk had asked the Planners and 

applicant if the grounds this application is to be built on is Garden 

Curtilage or Agricultural Land the planners felt it was Garden Curtilage.  

However the Parish Council were still unsure if this is correct and have 
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asked Cllr Ruffell to check. 

 

Action: By Whom 

To email Cllr Ruffell to contact the planning department regarding the 
Stagg Gate application 

The Clerk 

 

b) Planning Decisions 

  

SDNP/19/01447/LIS 

SDNP/19/01446/HOUS 

Marwell House Whaddon Lane Owslebury SO21 1JF 

Proposal The proposed works includes construction of an indoor swimming 

pool within a walled garden, construction of a glazed gymnasium with 

a linking corridor, remodelling of existing ancillary building, a single 

storey rear extension of a conservatory with remodelling of existing 

kitchen, an infill extension of an entrance lobby and an extension, and 

relocation of existing front drive and replacement of entrance portico. 

(Amended to remove basement) 

Outcome Approved 

 

c) Enforcement Matters: 

 

It was noted that the planning appeal for 1 Bottom Pond Cottages Morestead Hill Morestead 

for the Change of use of agricultural field to 2 Shepherd Huts has been dismissed. 

 

Long Ash 

A Cllr asked for the Clerk to chase this enforcement case and to ask an enforcement officer to 

visit the site. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact enforcement regarding Long Ash The Clerk 

 

101/19 HIGHWAYS 
  

a) Potholes 
The Councillors discussed the amount of potholes within the village, Cllr Chapman and 
the Clerk had driven around the village with Hampshire Highways and they know about 
the potholes, but none had been filled.  The Councillors asked the Chairman to write to 
Councillor Humby regarding the potholes. 

 

Action: By Whom 

To write to Councillor Humby regarding the potholes in the village The Chairman 
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b) Sight Lines 
The Council wished to thank ‘a resident’ for cutting the sightlines at the crossroads at 
Longwood Road. 
 
The Council discussed how to keep the sightlines clear of vegetation. The Councillors 
asked the Chairman to write a letter to Councillor Humby to ask if the Parish Council are 
able to look after their own cutting to clear sightlines or if the Parish Council are unable to 
do this how can the Council help Hampshire Highways.  

 

Action: By Whom: 

Write a letter to Councillor Humby regarding the cutting back of 
sightlines  

The Chairman 

 
 

c) Parking at The Ship Roundabout 
There has been less parking around the Ship roundabout, however the Council were 
unsure whether this was because the houses that were having work done has now 
finished or if the residents took notice of the OIS that was sent out.  

 
d) Lime Tree Island 

The Councillors discussed the parking around the Lime Tree Island.  The Council believe 
that Hampshire Highways own this land and asked the Clerk to contact them to ask what 
they would recommend to stop the parking on this piece of land.   

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Highways to ask what they would recommend 
to stop people parking around Lime Tree Island. 

The Clerk 

 
 

e) Gorse Down 
The Councillors discussed parking around Gorse Down and if anything could be done 
about it.  The Councillors were unsure of who owned this piece of land.  The Councillors 
felt that they couldn’t tidy up this area until they knew who owned the land.  The 
Councillors asked the Clerk to find out who owned this land. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To find out who owns the strip of land at Gorse Down The Clerk 

 
 
102/19 RIGHTS OF WAY 
 

a) Footpath 33 
Councillor Chapman had been in contact with the Countryside Service regarding footpath 
33 and the broken stile.  The Countryside Service understands that there is a problem as 
the field has been divided into several lots; they have to be careful to do the correct thing 
to make sure the footpaths are marked out correctly.  Councillor Chapman is waiting to 
hear back from the Countryside Service to see how to proceed in fixing the stile. 
 

b) Footpath 35 A 
It was noted that footpath 35 A needs to be trimmed as it is overgrown.  The Council 
asked the Clerk to contact the Countryside Service to ask them to cut back the 
vegetation. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact Hampshire Countryside to cut back the vegetation on 
footpath 35 a 

The Clerk 
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c) Water Lane (Bridleway 9) 
The Clerk noted that she had been contacted by several residents as a tree had fallen 
down on the bridleway and it was impassable for cyclists and Horses.  The Clerk had 
contacted Hampshire Countryside and they were in contact with the Landowner.  The 
landowner would be carrying out the works to clear the trees in August.  The Countryside 
team will let the Parish Council know when this works will be carried out as the bridleway 
will close for the duration. 
 

d) Footpath 43 
The Clerk noted that she had been contacted by a resident that footpath 43 had an 
overgrown Hedge.  The Council asked the Clerk to contact the landowners ‘Man’ to cut 
the Hedge. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact the Landowners ‘Man’ to cut the hedge back The Clerk 

 
 

e) Footpath Rangers 
The Councillors discussed the possibility of having Footpath Rangers within the village.  
The Councillors asked the Clerk to find out more about being a footpath ranger and how 
the Parish Council can advertise for footpath rangers.  

 

Action: By Whom: 

Find out how the Parish Council can advertise for Footpath Rangers The Clerk 

 
 
103/19 OPEN SPACES, RECREATION AND PLAYGROUND 
  

a) Playground Inspections 
The Clerk reported back to the Council how many times a year 7 different Parish Councils 
around the area carry out paid playground inspections, see appendix 2.  The Council 
discussed how many times a year the Parish should pay for a playground inspection on 
top of the annual inspection.  The Council asked the Clerk to get 3 quotes on having 2 six 
monthly playground inspections. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To get 3 quotes for 2 six monthly playground inspections The Clerk 

 
 

b) Council Owned Common Land 
The Clerk reported to the Council that she had spoken to the Internal Auditor regarding 
carrying out a risk assessment on the common land the Parish Council owned.  The 
Internal Auditor advised the Council that they didn’t need to carry out a risk assessment 
on the common land that they owned. 
 

c) Winchester Green Week 
After some discussion the Parish Council Resolved unanimously not to take part in 
Winchester Green Week. 
 

d) Land/Verge Maintenance 
The Council discussed the on problem of over grown vegetation on road signs and who is 
responsible for cutting back this vegetation.  The Council asked the Clerk to clarify with 
Hampshire Highways who is responsible for the cutting back of the vegetation covering 
road signs. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To clarify who is responsible for cutting back vegetation from road signs The Clerk 
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e) Dog Fouling Posters 
After some discussion the Council Resolved unanimously to purchase 20 dog Fouling 
stickers for the village. 
 

f) The Pavilion 
The Clerk noted that she had received an email on the state of the Pavilion from a 
resident.  Councillor Egerton noted that the Pavilion had been broken into 3 times in the 
last 4 months and the perpetrators had dumped lots of rubbish in the showers and had 
been smoking in the Pavilion.  Councillor Egerton noted that the Pavilion will be getting 
fixed in the next few weeks.  The Councillors asked the Clerk to put a note out on OIS to 
the village to note that the Pavilion had been damaged several times over the last few 
months. 

Action: By Whom 

To put OIS out regarding the Pavilion. The Clerk 

 
 
104/19 FINANCE, ADMINISTRATION AND STATUTORY 
 

a) Payments and Receipts 
The Council Resolved unanimously to approve the following payments and authorised 
the Chairman, Councillor Phillips or Councillor Martin to authorise the electronic 
payments as necessary. 
 
Payments: 

PAYMENTS Amount (£) Payee Purpose Payment 
Type 

30 16.87  1&1 Website Support (invoice 
203017801885) 

Website DD 

31 165.00  WCC Dog Bin (Apr-Jun 19) Dog Waste   

32 380.20  Clerks Salary June 19 Salary   

33 95.00  HMRC HMRC   

34 96.49  Clerks Expenses June 19 Expenses   

35 21.65  OPH Hall Hire June 19 Hall   

36 7.13  SSE (Street Lights) Street Lights   

37 290.00  Steve Comley Grass Cutting 
June 

Grass Cutting   

38 45.00  Ink Cartridges Stationary   

39 32.00  Annual Fee for Credit Card Credit Card   

40 20.00  Chairman’s Quarterly Expenses     

 
Receipts: 

Voucher Amount (£) Payee Purpose 

RECEIPTS       

8 0.04  Interest Business banking account Bank Interest 

9 18.75  Penni Harrison Use of Playground Playground use 

10 100.00  SSE Rent Southern Electric 

 
b) Budget 

The Council noted the RFO’s summary of receipts and payments for the first quarter – 
broadly, expenditure was slightly under budget and income slightly over.  
 

c) Publication Scheme Policy 
The Council asked the Clerk to check the policy to see if it covers the Information Service 
and to bring it to the next meeting. 
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Action: By Whom: 

To check the Publication Scheme Policy to see if it cover the OIS system The Clerk 

 
 

d) Grants and Donations Policy 
The Council Resolved, unanimously, to reconfirm the Grants and Donations policy and 
asked the Clerk place a copy of the website. 

 
e) Accident Book 

The Clerk noted that she had been on contact with other Parish Councils around the area 
and some councils had an actual book and other had an electronic book.  The Council 
Resolved unanimously to have an electronic Accident book. 
 

f) Village Agent 
The Clerk read out the following from the Village Agent: 
 
‘As village agent I am representing Age Concern.  It is my role to help anyone over 60 to 
remain in their own home as safely and as independently as possible for as long as 
possible. I have information from Age Concern and if I don't have answers I can put 
people in touch with people who do have the answers. Safety, health, social life, financial 
and independent living. It could also be useful for a younger carer. I can be contacted on 
01962 777545 or 07791009217’ 
 
The Councillors discussed putting up a notice on the noticed boards around the village to 
advertise the village agent.  The Councillors discussed if the village agent could help 
residents get to their hospital and doctor’s appointment.  The Councillors asked the Clerk 
to contact the village agent to discuss this proposal. 

 

Action; By Whom: 

To contact the village agent to discuss the possibility of getting residents to 
help other residents to get to their hospital and doctor’s appointment 

The Clerk 

 
 

g) Use of Glebe Field/ Recreation Ground  
The Clerk noted that she had been contacted by a resident to ask if their family could 
camp on the Glebe field on Saturday 13

th
 July.  The Council Resolved unanimously that 

the local residents family could camp on the Glebe field in accordance with the Terms 
and Condition. 
 
The Clerk noted that she had been contacted by a local resident to ask if they could park 
their truck across the entrance of the Glebe field for the weekend of the 20

th
 July to 

protect the Yurts that will be erected for the wedding.   The Council Resolved 
unanimously that the resident can park their truck across the entrance to the Glebe field 
as long as it does not obstruct the footpath. 
 

105/19 CLERKS REPORT 

The Council noted the Clerk’s report and discussed what actions are to be taken. (Appendix 

3). 

106/19 INFORMATION EXCHANGE AND AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING. 
  

Councillor Chapman asked for the August meeting to be held only to discuss any planning 
applications that should occur between now and the meeting. 

 
107/19 DATE OF NEXT COUNCIL MEETING. 

The Council agreed the next Council Meeting would be on Monday 12
th
 August 2019 at 

7.30pm in the Committee Room.  
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The meeting closed at 9:26pm 

 

Chairman:    Date: 
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Appendix 1 
 
District Councillors Report 
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Appendix 2 – Playground Inspections 

Council Frequency of Playground 
inspection 

Company Used Cost 

Compton & 
Shawford  

Quarterly - (TPIC) 
Annually - (TPIC) 

The Playground Inspection 
Company (TPIC) 

£52.50 (Exc VAT) 
Quarterly 
£57.50 (Exc VAT) 
Annually 

Littleton & 
Harestock 

Weekly - WCC 
Annually 

WCC   

Otterbourne Annual 
Weekly/ Fortnightly Councillor 
Checks 

    

Colden 
Common 

Weekly - Groundsman 
Quarterly - Seagrave Inspections 
Annually 

Seagrave Inspections £288 for 4 
inspections 

South 
Wonston 

Weekly - Groundsman 
Annually 

    

Twyford Regular visits by Groundsman 
Annually - WCC 

    

 

 

Appendix 3 – Clerks Report 

 

Action: Parish Hall Advisory Committee. By Whom: 

¶ Clerk to set-up and prepared preliminary list of issues Clerk 

¶ OPHMC to consider revisions to current constitution 

¶ Currently ‘On Hold’ 

On Hold 

 

Action: Local transport services. By Whom: 

¶ Council to consider other transport options. 

¶ Council to consider transport from Twyford to Owslebury 

Clerk  

¶ Awaiting outcome of HCC review On Hold 

 

 

Action: Red Lane By Whom: 

¶ Chairman and Clerk to investigate likelihood of HCC grant 

¶ Clerk to investigate ‘clear-up’ order re adjoining piece of land 

¶ Clerk to investigate ownership re neighbouring piece of land. 

Chairman / 

Clerk 

 

 


